

EURASIA CENTER

Russia's Nuclear Activity in 2019: Increasing Strength And Pressure

Dr. Maxim Starchak







The Eurasia Center's mission is to promote policies that encourage stability, democratic values, and prosperity in Eurasia. A democratic, prosperous, and stable Eurasia is a core interest for the United States and plays into the Atlantic Council's focus on great power competition.

Russia's Nuclear Activity in 2019: Increasing Strength And Pressure

Dr. Maxim Starchak

ISBN-13: 978-1-61977-158-1

Cover: A view shows a screen displaying a flag with the Russian coat of arms during a news briefing, organized by Russian defence and foreign ministries and dedicated to SSC-8/9M729 cruise missile system, at Patriot Expocentre near Moscow, Russia January 23, 2019. REUTERS/Maxim Shemetov

This report is written and published in accordance with the Atlantic Council Policy on Intellectual Independence. The authors are solely responsible for its analysis and recommendations. The Atlantic Council and its donors do not determine, nor do they necessarily endorse or advocate for, any of this report's conclusions.

February 2021

Table of Contents

Introduction	1
Strategic Missile Forces	1
Strategic Bombers	2
Ballistic Missile Submarines	4
Influence on the West	6
Conclusion	8
Endnotes	9
About the Author	10

Introduction

ussia is one of the two countries with the largest stockpile of nuclear weapons. Thus, the activity of its nuclear carriers is extremely sensitive for global security and should be precisely monitored by the global community, experts, and politicians. After the annexation of Crimea in 2014, Russia intensified its military policy, including its nuclear component. In this way, Russia copies the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR)—its demonstration of force through the development and deployment of nuclear capabilities is intended to provoke fear and exert pressure. This is one of the key strategies that Russia uses to show its strength and ensure that it is an important player on the world stage. As nuclear weapons are one of the few advantages Russia has in the global

arena, they will always be not only a military but also a political mechanism for exerting pressure in foreign affairs. 2019 was no exception and showed that Russia's nuclear activity continues to evolve.

However, as opposed to in Soviet times, Moscow's current conventional forces are no match for that of the United States or NATO.¹ This has forced the Kremlin to place greater emphasis on nuclear weapons in its strategic doctrine and force posturing vis-à-vis the United States and NATO, making it even more important for the global community to remain vigilant and maintain a detailed understanding of the capabilities of Russia's nuclear arsenal.

Strategic Missile Forces

n 2019, the intensity of the Strategic Missile Forces (SMF) exercises increased. According to Lieutenant General Sergey Siver, deputy commander of the SMF, the intensity of combat training activities significantly increased, numbering more than 200 exercises.² It was assumed that the number of exercises would increase by 1.5 times compared to 2018³—that is, it is likely that no more than 230 nuclear training exercises were carried out, given that the Ministry of Defense would have reported otherwise.



Strategic Missile Forces exercises

Source: Russian Defense Ministry and the author's estimates



ICBM launches (RS-12M Topol, RS-12M2 Topol-M, RS-24 Yars, UR-100NUTTKh)

In 2019, the SMF increased the amount of time missile systems spent on patrol. According to Sergey Karakaev, the SMF commander, the duration has been increasing regularly since 2014 and regiments now spend forty days on patrol.⁴ In 2014, the summer training period increased to thirty-two days. A year later, in 2015, the winter patrol period increased to a month. This trend continued and in 2019 alone the patrol time increased by at least eight to ten days. An increased time spent on patrol is not necessarily related to an introduction of new weapons, since the latest weapons began to enter service long before 2014. Rather, it indicates a political decision to strengthen combat training of nuclear forces and their overall combat readiness.

As for missile launches, the number has seen a general downward trend, from a high of ten in 2014 to five in 2019. At the end of 2018, for the first time, the Ministry of Defense

reported neither the number of launches in the outgoing year nor plans for 2019. This is likely explained by the fact that 2018 saw the fewest number of launches in many years—only two. Since 2013, the SMF has planned to perform somewhere between ten to sixteen launches annually, but they lagged behind schedule due to industry delays, test base unpreparedness, and the extremely high cost of conducting launches. Thus, the SMF expected to launch only six intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) in 2020.⁵

The readiness of the Strategic Missile Forces as Russia's main nuclear force for combat operations in 2019 continued to grow. Both the number and formats of combat training events and the duration of combat alert duty have increased. Despite the fact that it is not possible to achieve regular launches of the planned number of missiles, launches of all types of missile systems in service are carried out regularly.

Strategic Bombers

n 2019, long-range aviation crews flew about 20,000 hours, with the average flight time of a crew clocking in at over 100 hours.⁶ Flights on strategic deterrence were conducted monthly. Compared to 2018, the number of flights did not increase, but a trend that began after 2013 continued: aircrafts began flying a little deeper and started to appear in places they had not been seen before.

In January 2019, two Tu-160 bombers flew into the Air Defense Identification Zone⁷ during a planned flight over neutral waters in the Arctic. Because details of the flight were shared with the public, one even performed a night refueling over neutral waters for the first time—this new public display designed to attract attention.⁸ In July, two Tu-95MS planes flew over the Sea of Japan. The South



Russian Strategic Bomber Deterrent Patrols

Source: Russian Defense Ministry and the author's estimates

Korean Joint Chiefs of Staff argued that the two Russian military planes violated South Korean airspace, specifically the so-called anti-aircraft defense identification area (which Russia does not recognize). Despite the tensions, Russia continues to behave provocatively.

The flight of two Russian Tu-160 strategic missile carriers to the Chukotka Anadyr airfield—only a twenty-minute flight to Alaska—is also worth mentioning. On August 14, 2019, the missile carriers' crews covered over six thousand kilometers, without landing, for more than eight hours.⁹ Tu-160s were an uncommon sight at Anadyr airfield, only showing up for the first time during an exercise in 2018. Although Shoygu stated that this relatively surprising 2019 flight was not an attempt to tease the United States,¹⁰ it is clear that the decision to send the Tu-160s to the airfield, one of the closest to United States, was intended to show Russia's ability to deploy strategic bombers close to US territory. Also in August, two Russian Tu-160s appeared over the Baltic Sea after the end of the BALTOPS-2019 NATO exercise.¹¹ Given that the long-range aircraft flight time has not changed since 2018,¹² this appearance was likely planned by the Russian Ministry of Defense to demonstrate force and intensify the provocation of NATO.

Additionally, Russia's long-range air force continues to demonstrate its strategic capabilities. Every year, Russia expands its geopolitical reach further into the most distant parts of the world under cover of partnerships with various countries. In October 2019, the longest flight of the year was performed by two Russian Tu-160 strategic bombers headed to the Republic of South Africa. The long-range aircraft flew over the Indian Ocean and the Caspian and Arabian Seas, with the flight lasting over thirteen hours and covering more than 11,000 kilometers.¹³ Similar Tu-160 flights to foreign countries are becoming a common practice. In December 2018, two Russian Tu-160s flew to Venezuela. Perhaps Tu-160s will soon fly to another BRICS country, like Brazil or India.

Also in 2019, Tu-95MS long-range strategic missile carriers from the Russian Aerospace Forces and Xian H-6 strategic bombers from the Chinese Aerospace Forces jointly patrolled the Asia-Pacific region for the first time.¹⁴ This was a political step intended to show that Russia and China can pursue a joint nuclear deterrence policy. Clearly, Russia wanted to show the United States that it has an ally in the region, particularly in such a sensitive sphere, and to flaunt its military potential.

The number of scheduled air patrol flights has generally increased in recent years. In 2019, long-range aircrafts performed forty-eight air patrol flights, an increase of 33 percent from 2018. Strategic bombers demonstrate their activity in the immediate vicinity of the borders of the United States and other NATO countries, exerting pressure on the West not only through the frequency of flights and their periodic provocation but also by involving China in joint patrols. At the same time, the average crew flight time remained at 100 hours for a second year. This number may be lower than expected because there are currently not many Long-Range Aviation crews with access to perform air patrols outside the country. It is also likely that the lack of strategic bombers on combat duty and the high cost of long-term strategic bomber flights makes it impossible for Long-Range Aviation to maintain constant high activity.

Ballistic Missile Submarines

ATO¹⁵ and the US noted that Russia increased its submarine activity in 2019. General Tod Walters, head of the US European Command, explained their process:

We drew attention to the underwater actions of Russia in the summer-autumn of 2018 and compared this to what Russia did in the summer-autumn of 2019. And we saw an increase of 50% in the number of resources under water that Russia allocated, including operations to patrol submarines outside its borders.¹⁶ In 2019, the submarines' time spent underway (offshore time) increased to 3,000 days (similar to 2017) as confirmed by Commander in Chief of the Russian Navy Admiral Nikolay Evmenov and Vice Admiral Alexander Moiseev, the Northern Fleet (NF) commander. Moiseev stated that NF submarine time spent underway exceeded the indicators planned for 2019 by 41 percent.¹⁷ The increase in submarine time spent underway is likely associated with the expansion of the geography of combat training areas, primarily with long-distance trips to the Atlantic and the North Pole.



An aerial view shows the Russian nuclear missile cruiser Pyotr Veliky (Peter the Great) and nuclear submarine Dmitry Donskoy moored on the eve of the the Navy Day parade in Kronshtadt, a seaport town in the suburb of St. Petersburg, Russia, July 28, 2017. REUTERS/ Anton Vaganov



Russian SSBN Deterrent Patrols

Source: Author estimated data based on the Federation of American Scientists and the Russian Defense Ministry

However, the increase in the intensity of ballistic missile submarines (SSBNs) was less active due to the fact that only one Typhoon-class submarine—*Dmitry Donskoy* (equipped with Bulava missiles¹⁸), after repair and modernization¹⁹—was included in the fleet in 2019. Estimates show that Russian strategic submarines also went on deterrent patrols at least nineteen times during the year.

There are also recognizable, primary submarine activities: In April and October 2019, during exercises at the Pacific fleet training area, nuclear-powered strategic missile submarines (in one case, SSBN Alexander Nevsky, Borei-class and SSBN Ryazan, Delta III-class and in the other case, SSBN Alexander Nevsky and SSBN Vladimir Monomakh, Borei-class) drilled a training duel.²⁰ In May 2019, three nuclear-powered submarines—SSBN Tula and Novomoskovsk, Delta IV-class and cruise missile submarine Severodvinsk, Yasen-class—worked out a full range of tasks for ice navigation, including searching for an ice-hole, surfacing in the ice and using weapons under ice. This is especially important as exercises with weapons from under the ice have not been held for a long time. This activity not only tests the effectiveness of weapons, but also demonstrates Russia's ability to deal with enemy submarines, even in difficult Arctic conditions.

At the end of October, the Norwegian broadcasting company NRK,²¹ citing sources in military intelligence, reported that ten Russian submarines (the Russian Defense Ministry announced the training of twelve submarines²²), of which eight were nuclear, participated in an operation in the North Atlantic aimed at overcoming NATO defense on the GIUK Gap²³ and performing a hidden approach for the US East Coast. Although there is no data on the participation of strategic submarines in this task, it indicates an increase in the activity of the Russian submarine fleet.²⁴ A strategic maneuver of this kind proves that Russia's submarine forces are returning to the practices of the 1980s, when the same maneuvers were conducted regularly. Russia has demonstrated that its military abilities are comparable with the Soviets', which means that it has regained oceanic power.

In 2019, there were five submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBMs) launches from strategic submarines: two R30 Bulava, one R29R, and two R29RMU Sineva. For the first time in many years, a SLBM was launched from the Karelia, a Delta IV-class submarine. For the first time during tests, a launch was performed from the Knyaz Vladimir, the first upgraded Borei-A class submarine. It should also be noted that on August 24, during combat training, the SSBN Tula, Delta IV-class fired a Sineva intercontinental ballistic missile from the North Pole area at the Chizha test range in the Arkhangelsk region in difficult ice conditions.²⁵ According to Commander of the Northern Fleet Alexander Moiseev, Russian submarine forces are the only ones that conduct launches from under the Arctic ice.²⁶ The launches themselves are standard policy for testing and operation qualities maintenance, and are not always an indicator of



SLBM launches (R29R, R29RMU2 Sineva, and R30 Bulava)

Source: Based on reports from the Russian Defense Ministry and Navy

changes in defense policy. In general, the number of launches is not increasing.

The increase in the activity of Russian submarines in 2019 is due to the fact that SSBNs and other submarines have apparently increased the range of their campaigns. This is evidenced, for example, by the operation to break the GIUK Gap, the duration of which was estimated at sixty days.²⁷ However, the increase in the intensity of their exits

to the sea was not as high. In 2019, existing SSBNs continued to carry out anti-submarine training and missile launches, but there are not more of them. To increase the intensity, it is necessary to have a larger number of SSBNs on alert. However, Borei-A are being produced slowly, and Delta-IV class submarines are periodically in the process of being repaired. It appears that the Russian navy will continue to operate SSBNs at the current level of intensity in the future.

Influence on the West

ussia's nuclear weapons are a clear mechanism for deterring Western countries. Russia is weaker than the Western bloc in terms of conventional weapons and therefore seeks to compensate with nuclear weapons. Russian President Vladimir Putin's words indicate how this might threaten NATO countries. According to him, Russia has resumed strategic aviation flights in response to US and NATO actions.²⁸ By this, he means the West's expansion of military bases in Eastern Europe and missile defense system development. In particular, since 2007, Putin has threatened to target Russian nuclear missiles at new territories in reaction to missile defense system deployment.²⁹ In addition, following the US withdrawal from the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces

(INF) Treaty and potential missile deployment, Putin proposed the creation and deployment of arms that could target not only the countries where the United States would deploy their weapons but also the United States itself.³⁰ Obviously, Russia is resorting to nuclear forces because it cannot respond to NATO countries proportionally. Instead, Russia constructs a possible response to NATO's military activity, thus engaging in nuclear deterrence, as outlined in Russia's nuclear doctrine.

According to its nuclear doctrine, Russia applies nuclear deterrence in response to the development of general-purpose forces by potential adversaries, including nuclear weapons delivery vehicles in Russia's neighboring



Russian army Tupolev Tu-160 (R) and Tupolev Tu-22M3 fly in formation over St. Basil's Cathedral during the rehearsal for the Victory Day parade in Moscow, Russia May 4, 2019. REUTERS/Tatyana Makeyeva

territories, as well as the deployment of various strategic non-nuclear forces (from missile defense to hypersonic systems) by states that perceive Russia as a potential adversary. This underlines that nuclear weapons are of paramount importance to Russia's national security and that they can be used in a variety of military scenarios. That is why it is no surprise that Russia has intensified its nuclear activities in a situation where relations between Russia and the West are at their most strained since the collapse of the USSR.

Putin has explained on multiple occasions that the resumption of strategic aviation flights in remote patrol areas was prompted by the West's refusal to engage in dialogue with Russia.³¹ And many authorities have indicated that Russia's nuclear weapons became an instrument to exert pressure on NATO. After the United States withdrew from the INF Treaty, various ideas to deploy Russian missiles in Venezuela and Cuba arose. According to First Deputy Chairman of the Committee on Defense of the State Duma Alexander Sherin, the United States would be deterred by Russian arms deployed in Venezuela, and thus more cautious.³² Meanwhile, Deputy Minister Sergey Ryabkov did not rule out Russia deploying missiles prohibited by the INF Treaty closer to the United States in response to similar actions taken by Washington.³³ Technically, there is nothing surprising about these threats and actions. They fall in line with Russia's military and nuclear doctrines; however, the multiplication of such threats and the involvement of officials at various levels indicate that the role of nuclear weapons in pressuring NATO has increased.

To exert pressure, Russian bombers are deployed closer to the US borders on Chukotka, Russia conducts joint air patrols with China, and there is increased submarine activity in strategic areas. Russia has already started developing medium-range missiles, and that means that there will soon be talk of the need to test and involve them in different exercises. No one admits to escalation for de-escalation, but this is, in fact, what is going on. Russia is trying to draw attention to itself by demonstrating its nuclear activity on land, in the water, and in the air. In doing so, Russia wants to remind the United States and other NATO countries that it is a nuclear state and must be reckoned with. In this way, Russia draws on the USSR's experience during the Cold War. Demonstration of force through the development and activity of nuclear forces should, according to history, provoke fear, put pressure on the United States, and encourage arms control negotiations (primarily to solve its own problems: stopping ballistic missile defense, NATO's advance to the East, and space militarization). However, so far, with the collapse of the arms control system, Russia's nuclear activities are becoming more unpredictable. This increases the risk of clashes between Russia's military and NATO countries, and leads to the possibility of nuclear confrontation.

Conclusion

n 2019, we witnessed both an increase in combat training and a rise in the quantity of nuclear triad units on active patrol. Russia provokes and tests the military command of NATO and other US allies. Aircraft and submarines continue to approach as closely as possible the borders of other countries. The geography of Russia's nuclear presence is expanding. However, the industrial and testing abilities of Russia are not capable of meeting the scope and deadlines outlined by the Ministry of Defense. There is no increase in launches of ICBMs.

Political and military maneuvers to increase or maintain high nuclear triad activity are still relevant. Russia strives to demonstrate force aimed at the deterrence of NATO countries and exerts pressure on them. And without nuclear weapons control treaties, nuclear triad activity will likely only increase in the coming years with the introduction of new or upgraded nuclear weapon carriers. Nuclear weapons will continue to be an active mechanism in Russian policy.

Endnotes

- 1 Sergey Rogov, "NATO and Russia: A View from Moscow," Politique étrangère 2009/5 (Hors série), p. 107-121, doi: 10.3917/pe.hs3.0107.
- 2 "B PBCH в 2019 году проведено более 200 учений различной направленности," Russian Ministry of Defense, December 18, 2019, https://syria.mil.ru/ news/more.htm?id=12267463@egNews.
- 3 "Количество учений РВСН в 2019 г. увеличится в 1,5 раза," Regnum, January 8, 2019, https://regnum.ru/news/2548906.html.
- 4 "Боевая задача стратегического ракетного комплекса «Ярс» зашифрована в его названии командующий PBCH," Interfax-AVN, December 8, 2019, https://www.militarynews.ru/story.asp?rid=1&nid=523223&lang=RU.
- 5 It is clear that these plans were not implemented.
- 6 Николай Грищенко, "'Трех китов' дальней авиации России показали на видео," Rossiskaya Gazeta, December 23, 2019, https://rg.ru/2019/12/23/trikita-dalnej-aviacii-rossii-pokazali-na-video.html.
- 7 "NORAD identified Russian aircraft entering Canadian Air Defense Identification Zone," North American Aerospace Defense Command, press release, January 28, 2019, https://www.norad.mil/Newsroom/Press-Releases/Article/1741730/norad-identified-russian-aircraft-entering-canadian-air-defenseidentification/.
- 8 Дарья Михалина, "Опубликованы кадры ночной дозаправки Ту-160 над водами Арктики," TVZvezda, January 27, 2019, https://tvzvezda.ru/news/ forces/content/201901270401-u447.htm.
- 9 "Два стратегических ракетоносца Ту-160 выполнили перелет на аэродром на Чукотке," TASS, August 14, 2019, https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/6761865.
- 10 "Шойгу заявил, что Россия не задирает США полетами бомбарировщиков," REN TV, August 18, 2019, https://ren.tv/news/politika/449500-shoiguzaiavil-chto-rossiia-ne-zadiraet-ssha-poletami-bombarirovshchikov.
- 11 "Российские Ту-160 выполнили полет над Балтийским морем," RIA Novosti, July 15, 2019, https://ria.ru/20190715/1556552007.html.
- 12 Александр Пинчук, "Работали на полный радиус," Red Star Defense Ministry newspaper, no 143, December 21, 2018, р. 3.
- 13 "Минобороны РФ сообщает о прибытии двух «стратегов» Ту-160 в ЮАР," Interfax-AVN, October 23, 2019, https://www.militarynews.ru/story. asp?rid=1&nid=520246&lang=RU.
- 14 "В 2020 году состав дальней авиации пополнят 6 модернизированных стратегических ракетоносцев," Russian Ministry of Defense, January 5, 2020, https://function.mil.ru/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12269606@egNews.
- 15 Matthias Koch, "Putins U-Boote: Größte Aktivitäten seit Ende des Kalten Krieges," Redaktionsnetzwerk Deutschland, December 16, 2019, https://www.rnd. de/politik/putins-u-boote-grosste-aktivitaten-seit-ende-des-kalten-krieges-GI7P43TGBFDBNG5YVKWPQVIGOI.html.
- 16 Christopher Woody, "Top US commander in Europe says Russia's subs are getting busier, as Trump cuts sub-hunting planes from the Pentagon budget," Business Insider, February 26, 2020, https://www.businessinsider.com/russia-subs-getting-busier-and-harder-to-track-in-atlantic-2020-2?IR=T.
- 17 Юлия Козак, "Флот надёжно защищает Арктику," Red Star, December 9, 2019, http://redstar.ru/flot-nadyozhno-zashhishhaet-arktiku/?attempt=1.
- 18 The submarine was able to carry twenty Bulava nuclear missiles.
- 19 Антон Валагин, "Северный флот испытал гигантскую подлодку," Rossiysskaya Gazeta, June 20, 2019, https://rg.ru/2019/06/20/reg-szfo/severnyj-flotispytal-gigantskuiu-podlodku.html.
- 20 "Появилось видео дуэли российских атомных подлодок на Камчатке," Izvestia, April 2, 2019, https://iz.ru/863109/2019-04-02/poiavilos-video-duelirossiiskikh-atomnykh-podlodok-na-kamchatke; "Атомные подводные крейсеры Тихоокеанского флота провели торпедную дуэль возле Камчатки," Interfax-AVN, October 4, 2019, https://www.militarynews.ru/story.asp?rid=1&nid=518641&lang=RU.
- 21 Tormod Strand, "Hemmelig ubåt-operasjon: «Målet er å vise at Russland kan nå USA»," NRK, October 29, 2019, https://www.nrk.no/norge/hemmelig-ubat-operasjon_-_malet-er-a-vise-at-russland-kan-na-usa_-1.14761298.
- 22 Антон Валагин, "HATO встревожено: какую задачу выполнили в море 12 подлодок РФ," Rossiysskaya Gazeta, November 8, 2019, https:// as 12353451345rg.ru/2019/11/08/reg-szfo/nato-vstrevozheno-kakuiu-zadachu-vypolnili-v-more-12-podlodok-rf.html.
- 23 During the Cold War, the maritime choke points between Greenland, Iceland, and the United Kingdom were key to the defense of Europe. This "GIUK Gap" represented the line that Soviet naval forces had to cross in order to reach the Atlantic and stop US forces heading across the sea to reinforce America's European allies. It was also the area that the Soviet Union's submarine-based nuclear forces would have to pass as they deployed for their nuclear strike missions. See: Magnus Nordenman, "Russian Subs Are Reheating a Cold War Chokepoint," Defense One, March 4, 2016, https://www. defenseone.com/ideas/2016/03/russian-subs-are-reheating-cold-war-chokepoint/126428/.
- 24 Matthias Koch, "Putins U-Boote: Größte Aktivitäten seit Ende des Kalten Krieges," Redaktionsnetzwerk Deutschland, December 16, 2019, https://www.rnd. de/politik/putins-u-boote-grosste-aktivitaten-seit-ende-des-kalten-krieges-GI7P43TGBFDBNG5YVKWPQVIGOI.html.
- 25 "24 августа в соответствии с планом боевой подготовки успешно выполнены пуски баллистических ракет морского базирования," Russian Ministry of Defense, August 24, 2019, https://function.mil.ru/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12249058@egNews.
- 26 "Северный флот РФ сообщил о расширении географии походов подлодок," Interfax-AVN, March 16, 2020, https://www.militarynews.ru/story. asp?rid=1&nid=528688&lang=RU.
- 27 Strand, "Hemmelig ubåt-operasjon: «Målet er å vise at Russland kan nå USA»."
- 28 "Интервью немецкому телеканалу ARD," Office of the President of Russia, November 17, 2014, http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/ interviews/47029.
- 29 "Интервью журналистам печатных средств массовой информации из стран членов «Группы восьми»," Office of the President of Russia, June 4, 2007, http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/interviews/24313; "Ежегодная большая пресс-конференция," Office of the President of Russia, February 14, 2008, http://kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/24835.
- 30 "Путин заявил о готовности России нацелить ракеты на США в случае угрозы," TASS, February 20, 2020, https://tass.ru/politika/6138275.
- 31 "Интервью немецкому телеканалу ARD," Office of the President of Russia, November 17, 2014; "Интервью международному информационному холдингу Bloomberg," Office of the President of Russia, September 5, 2016, http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/interviews/52830.
- 32 "В Думе предложили разместить российские ракеты в Венесуэле," Interfax-AVN, August 23, 2019, https://www.militarynews.ru/story. asp?rid=1&nid=515559&lang=RU.
- 33 "В МИД РФ допустили размещение запрещенных ДРСМД ракет поближе к США," Interfax, July 31, 2019, https://www.interfax.ru/russia/671051.

About the Author



Maxim Starchak is an expert on Russian nuclear weapons and the nuclear industry. He is a fellow at the Centre for International and Defence Policy of Queen's University.



Board of Directors

CHAIRMAN

*John F.W. Rogers

EXECUTIVE CHAIRMAN EMERITUS

*James L. Jones

PRESIDENT AND CEO

*Frederick Kempe

EXECUTIVE VICE CHAIRS

*Adrienne Arsht *Stephen J. Hadley

VICE CHAIRS

*Robert J. Abernethy *Richard W. Edelman *C. Boyden Gray *Alexander V. Mirtchev *John J. Studzinski

TREASURER

*George Lund

DIRECTORS

Stéphane Abrial Todd Achilles *Peter Ackerman Timothy D. Adams *Michael Andersson David D. Aufhauser Colleen Bell *Rafic A. Bizri *Linden P. Blue Philip M. Breedlove Myron Brilliant *Esther Brimmer R. Nicholas Burns *Richard R. Burt Michael Calvey Teresa Carlson James E. Cartwright John E. Chapoton Ahmed Charai Melanie Chen Michael Chertoff *George Chopivsky Wesley K. Clark *Helima Croft Ralph D. Crosby, Jr.

*Ankit N. Desai Dario Deste *Paula J. Dobriansky Joseph F. Dunford, Jr. Thomas J. Egan, Jr. Stuart E. Eizenstat Thomas R. Eldridge *Alan H. Fleischmann Jendayi E. Frazer Courtney Geduldig Thomas H. Glocer John B. Goodman *Sherri W. Goodman Murathan Günal Amir A. Handjani Katie Harbath Frank Haun Michael V. Hayden Amos Hochstein *Karl V. Hopkins Andrew Hove Mary L. Howell Ian Ihnatowycz Wolfgang F. Ischinger **Deborah Lee James** Joia M. Johnson *Maria Pica Karp Andre Kelleners Astri Kimball Van Dyke Henry A. Kissinger *C. Jeffrey Knittel Franklin D. Kramer Laura Lane Jan M. Lodal Douglas Lute Jane Holl Lute William J. Lynn Mark Machin Mian M. Mansha Marco Margheri Chris Marlin William Marron **Neil Masterson** Gerardo Mato Timothy McBride Erin McGrain John M. McHugh H.R. McMaster Eric D.K. Melby *Judith A. Miller

Dariusz Mioduski *Michael J. Morell *Richard Morningstar Dambisa F. Moyo Virginia A. Mulberger Mary Claire Murphy Edward J. Newberry Thomas R. Nides Franco Nuschese Joseph S. Nye Ahmet M. Ören Sally A. Painter Ana I. Palacio *Kostas Pantazopoulos Alan Pellegrini David H. Petraeus W. DeVier Pierson Lisa Pollina Daniel B. Poneman *Dina H. Powell McCormick **Robert Rangel** Thomas J. Ridge Lawrence Di Rita Michael J. Rogers Charles O. Rossotti Harry Sachinis C. Michael Scaparrotti Rajiv Shah Wendy Sherman Kris Singh Walter Slocombe **Christopher Smith** James G. Stavridis Michael S. Steele Richard J.A. Steele Mary Streett *Frances M. Townsend Clyde C. Tuggle Melanne Verveer Charles F. Wald Michael F. Walsh Gine Wang-Reese **Ronald Weiser Olin Wethington** Maciej Witucki Neal S. Wolin *Jenny Wood **Guang Yang** Mary C. Yates Dov S. Zakheim

HONORARY DIRECTORS

James A. Baker, III Ashton B. Carter Robert M. Gates James N. Mattis Michael G. Mullen Leon E. Panetta William J. Perry Colin L. Powell Condoleezza Rice Horst Teltschik John W. Warner William H. Webster

*Executive Committee Members List as of February 8, 2021



The Atlantic Council is a nonpartisan organization that promotes constructive US leadership and engagement in international affairs based on the central role of the Atlantic community in meeting today's global challenges.

© 2021 The Atlantic Council of the United States. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Atlantic Council, except in the case of brief quotations in news articles, critical articles, or reviews. Please direct inquiries to:

Atlantic Council

1030 15th Street, NW, 12th Floor, Washington, DC 20005

(202) 463-7226, www.AtlanticCouncil.org